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Excellency


I am pleased to forward the attached document in response to questions expressed by members of the CAAP during its meeting on March 17, 2003 regarding the numbers, policy and cost of the upwards classification of posts.


Accept, Excellency, the renewed assurances of my highest consideration.


James R. Harding


Assistant Secretary for Management

His Excellency

Ambassador Peter DeShazo

Chairman of the Committee on Administrative

    and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP)

Washington, D.C.
Purpose:  The purpose of this document is to respond to questions expressed by members of the CAAP during its meeting on Monday, March 17, 2003, regarding the numbers, policy and cost of the  upwards reclassification of posts in the General Secretariat's (GS/OAS) Proposed Budget. Accordingly, the General Secretariat is pleased to present the following information.

Responsibility: The Department of Human Resource Services has the overall responsibility of ensuring that the grade of each post is compatible with its duties and level of responsibilities in accordance with Classification Standards. Consequently, it has an oversight role in making certain that the Classification Standards are respected and applied consistently and in an equitable fashion across the entire Secretariat. Individual audits are done by certified classification auditors but must be viewed within the context of the classification levels across the whole of the GS/OAS.

Mandate: General Assembly Resolution AG/RES. 1275 XXIV-0/94), Appendix CP/RES. 631 (989/94), Detailed Provisions of Conversion to the UN Common System, Section VI. Systems Maintenance, Sub-section C.2, Future Audits, states that "The Secretary General will include in the proposed program budget the necessary funds for an audit of classifications of all posts, which will be conducted at least once every four or six years and completed no later than six months prior to the Preparatory Committee's review of the proposed budget for the subsequent biennium, in accordance to Article 34 of the General Standards".

Actions in Compliance with Mandate: 

A Secretariat-Wide Audit was conducted in 1994-95 at a cost to the organization of approximately USD $462,000.  This figure includes the cost of the audit itself; along with the cost of subsequent classification re-audit activity resulting from the classification grievances that followed. This cost included the expenses of outside audit professionals; audit training, documentation and reports. This cost did not include the GS/OAS human and other resources dedicated to the audit which took approximately eight months to complete (August 1994 - April 1995).  Subsequently, in response to appeals by 175 staff members regarding the outcome of the audit of posts occupied by those staff members, various hearings, reconsideration panels, and juridical appeals began in July 1995 and were concluded in November 1998 with the hearing by the Administrative Tribunal of a final twenty cases. The final result of this effort was that the majority of posts remained unchanged, a few were reclassified downwards, but fifty-five or 8 % of the total regular funded posts at the time were classified upwards.

In further compliance with AG/RES. 1275, the General Secretariat included requests for funding of a secretariat-wide audit in several budgets but the level approved has not been adequate to accomplish the entire mandate of a Secretariat-wide audit every 4-6 years. Our estimate is that a Secretariat-Wide audit today would cost approximately $600,000 or about $100,000 a year for six years. In this regard, the approved budgetary level for this mandate (Subprogram 90F) was $32,500 for 2002 and 2003.
Therefore, to comply with the requirements for maintaining the correct grade levels of positions, complying with AG/RES 1275 within approved budgetary limits, and satisfying the rights of staff members for a review when new functions are assigned or the position significantly modified, the General Secretariat conducts audits on positions where requests are received from supervisors or at the discretion of the Department of Human Resource Services, or at the request of the staff member, with the endorsement of the supervisor.

Observations: A legitimate recurrence to the classification system arises when an organization goes through downsizing or positions remain vacant for extended periods of time without corresponding reductions in mandates or functions. Reductions in staffing without a corresponding decrease in functions and mandates naturally result in a reallocation of functions and responsibilities among the remaining staff members, which, in some instances leads to the reclassification of posts. Additionally, the ongoing evolution in the work place, due in part to technology, which redesigns work and generally results in more professional level posts and a concomitant decrease in the need for support functions, may also lead to pressure for reclassifications actions.  

Additionally, there is an advantage to using ad hoc audit reviews instead of scheduled reviews (every 4-6 years). The advantage is financial in that the GS/OAS, at least theoretically, only pays to review the positions which require review.  The current rules provide some restrictions on not requesting audits more frequently than once a year although these could be strengthened so as not to encourage multiple audits of the same "position".

Results of Ad-hoc Audits: The table below provides comprehensive information on classification audits in the GS/OAS for the years 1996 through 2002.

	YEAR    


	POSTS
	AUDITS
	UPGRADE
	DOWN

GRADE
	NO CHANGE
	%  POSTS     % POSTS

AUDITED       UPGRADED

	1996
	729
	14
	1
	4
	9
	0 %                    0%

	1997
	627
	66
	41
	3
	22
	11%                   6%  

	1998
	632
	25
	17
	3
	5
	4%                     3% 

	1999
	626
	23
	9
	1
	13
	8%                     1%

	2000
	552
	87
	23
	1
	63
	16 %                  4%

	2001
	556
	39
	20
	0
	19
	7 %                    4%

	2002
	550
	37
	18
	0
	19
	7 %                    3%


Notes:
1.
The number shown under the "posts" column equates to the number of posts occupied and not the number of posts authorized.
2.
The data for 1996, 1997, 1998, and 1999 includes all funds as the information by fund is not readily available. The data for 2000, 2001, and 2002 represents only posts in the regular fund. 

2004 Budget: Based on inquiries by staff members; adjustment of job descriptions to incorporate new functions; and other considerations, the GS/OAS considered that for the 2004 Budget Proposal, twenty-four posts may be reclassified upwards with an average cost to the organization (the cost to the Organization includes basic salary, cost of living, health, pension, life insurance and related statutory provisions) of approximately $5,900/yr for each post reclassified upwards.  
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